MINUTES OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

 HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER ON TUESDAY 25th NOVEMBER, 2014
PRESENT:
Cllr. Veitch (in the Chair), Cllrs. Fermor, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hemsted, Holmes, Rook and Swann
APOLOGIES:
Cllrs. Hazlewoood,and Marley
Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage.  Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific interest is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
24/14:
Play Equipment – Jubilee Field:

The Chairman welcomed Mrs. Lane and Mrs. Nettles to the Meeting.  She referred to the report compiled by Cllr. Goodchild which had been circulated to Members and our guests.  She thanked Cllr. Goodchild for compiling the report.  In preparing the report he had visited other play areas in Frittenden and Tenterden.  Visits has also been made with three companies to look at the issues and to provide some advice for upgrading the play area.  Cllr. Veitch tabled plans and information provided by Wicksteed, Lappsett and Outdoorsy Living.  She informed Members that some of the existing equipment cannot be moved as they now do not meet current standards.  The recommendation from the companies was to remove the rocking horse and they suggested that the climbing frame was boring and at least the bark pit should be topped up and the existing play equipment jet washed.  The only company who had come up with a new design was Wicksteed and their quote for new equipment was in the sum of £41,215. 00
Cllr. Veitch asked for comments firstly on whether we should concentrate on equipment for certain age groups and secondly for views on a fence.  She suggested that on the positive side a fence looks tidy, prevents children running off and keeps dogs out.  On the negative side, a fence would spoil the view across the open field, and the pot of money would diminish for new play equipment.  It has not been proved that there is a problem on the Field with dog fouling.  Cllr. Fermor asked whether a fence was required – the equipment is quite a way from the gate and again she was not aware of a huge problem with dog fouling.  This was also the view of Cllr. Hemsted.  Cllr. Fermor suggested that the if it was a choice between equipment or fencing, we should go with the equipment.  Cllrs. Holmes and Fletcher did not support fencing.  Using the example of the Ball Field, Cllr. Hemsted pointed out that a fence was necessary here because children could run straight into the car park; if you had a fence and one child was inside the fenced area and one outside you could not effectively look after both.  He stated that we should forget the fence and put any funds into the play equipment.  He also reminded everyone that fundraising is already taking place in Sissinghurst for refurbishment of St. George’s and this should take priority. 
The visiting guests did not agree with the comments regarding the fence.  Cllr. Hemsted reminded everyone that the Field is surrounded by a hedges and fencing. Cllr. Fletcher pointed out that if you had the fence then all you could expect inside was a couple of swings.  Cllr. Fermor suggested that taking children to a play area does not necessarily mean that they will always be safe.  

Mrs. Lane accepted that of the two that the equipment would be more desirable.  Mrs Nettles picked up on the point raised by Cllr. Hemsted on the ability to look after differing ages of children, she remained of the opinion that a fenced play area is required for safety reasons.  
The Chairman reminded Members of the cost of play equipment and fencing.  It is hugely expensive and there is currently only £9,000 in the budget for equipment for the whole of the Parish.  She asked our Sissinghurst guests whether they could help with some fundraising.  There are some grants that the Parish Council can apply for i.e. The Borough Council who will match fund up to £4,000.  She suggested that at this stage we look for a possible new piece of play equipment and then apply for funding.  She asked Mrs. Lane and Mrs. Nettles to give some thought to what they think is needed.  They can collect catalogues from the Clerk.  Members generally agreed that more robust equipment is required making the comment that the wooden equipment did not have such a long life span as the metal equipment.  Cllr. Fletcher was concerned about vandalism but it was suggested that the play equipment has not suffered from vandalism in the past.  

Cllr. Veitch stated that the rocking horse was in urgent need of repair.  It was recommended by Rospa that it should be removed.  The Clerk commented that the suggestion had been made to use resin to fill the holes caused by rust rather than welding. She would remind the Parish Warden to try this repair to see if it is satisfactory.  Cllr. Hemsted felt that there was still a lot of life in the rocking horse.  It could be repaired.  Cllr. Veitch stated that the wooden runners were deteriorating and would require repair.  She informed Members that the equipment was not entirely well placed – the swings could be changed round so that the bucket type were nearer to the path.  The Clerk suggested that if the new equipment could be placed nearer to the path that when the existing equipment reaches the end of its life it could be removed and then there would be a more compact play area which would be easier to maintain.  
After further discussion it was agreed that in the first instance consideration would be given to providing some new equipment with a fence being discussed at a later date.  Cllr. Veitch invited Mrs. Lane and Mrs. Nettle to attend the next meeting of the Committee which is in March when hopefully they will be able to update us on their fundraising.  
25/14:  Issues from Inspections of Grounds:-

a)
Allotments:
Cllr. Holmes stated that he had carried out an inspection and had given the Clerk an update on the plots requiring attention.  He recommended that the ditch near the culvert needed to be monitored so there was not a build-up of debris.

b)
Ball Field:
Cllr. Goodchild stated the Field was in good condition but rather wet.

c)
Crane Valley:

Cllr. Swann informed Members that he had not carried out a recent inspection.  Cllr. Veitch reported that there had been a recent fire on the skate ramp when some panels had been damaged.  She had taken part in a restorative justice resolution with the Police and those responsible.  Cllr. Swann informed Members that the trees on the Orange Land had been tidied up and the crowns raised.  Cllr. Veitch read out a letter from Ian Johnson – KHWP regarding the hedge laying which had been agreed.  He mentioned that Cranbrook in Bloom were applying for a grant for wild flower planting.  After discussion it was agreed that Cllrs. Fermor and Swann meet with Ian Johnson and Cranbrook in Bloom to establish which area is earmarked for planting and whether this would have an effect on our grounds maintenance contract. 
d)
Tomlin Ground:

In the absence of Cllr. Marley, Cllr. Holmes reported that he had carried out an inspection and the ground was in good order.  There was a new fence on Whitewell Lane.  Cllr. Swann felt that it was a pity that the laid hedge had been taken out.  
e)
Jubilee Field:
Cllr. Hemsted had nothing to report.
26/14:
Car Parks:
a)
Issues from Inspections:

Cllr. Fletcher reported that a mattress had been dumped by the litter bin in the Tanyard Car Park.  The Clerk confirmed that this had already been reported to the Borough Council.  The Chairman thanked Members for carrying out the inspections. She also thanked Steve Holdom for carrying out litter picking.  Cllr. Fermor apologized for not regularly carrying out inspections. Cllr. Veitch informed Members that a contractor had been asked to clear the leaves, as per the instructions last year. A quote had been received for gulley cleaning in the sum of £625 and she asked Members whether they felt it would be prudent to have the gullies emptied this year.  After discussion it was proposed by Cllr. Fermor, seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed to accept the quote.  Cllr. Veitch stated that there were some gullies which she had missed off the list last year which needed including i.e. the gullies in the roadway leading from Stone Street/Stoneydale to the Tanyard Car Park.  
b)
Enforcement Contract:

With regard to the Enforcement Contract, Cllr. Veitch reminded Members that we had a contract which is only for six months; this had not been updated or renewed despite us chasing on a regular basis.  Without a contract there could be a challenge to the legality of the enforcement.  

c)
Parking Order:

The Chairman stated that she had been trying to get a parking order in place for Jockey Lane. The Tunbridge Wells Borough Council Order does not cover Jockey Lane only the Regal & Tanyard.  She had prepared a draft order on which she had obtained a legal view from Hedleys Solicitor.  She then forwarded this to Kent County Council and it was seen by their legal team.  KCC then stated that we could not issue parking tickets, we could only obtain an order to tow abandoned cars away.  Our solicitor is still of the opinion that we can enforce, there is therefore a difference of legal opinion.  She will continue to pursue this matter.
d)
Landscaping:

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that a response is still awaited from Dan Docker, Tree Officer with regard to the hedges and trees in the Tanyard.  The whole of the car park is within the Conservation Area and therefore any works to trees require a Notification to the Borough Council.  The Clerk commented that normal maintenance work had previously been carried out by the Borough so she had asked whether winter hedge works could be undertaken without Notification. 

e)
Regal Car Park Exit Road:

The Chairman informed Members that no further progress had been made on the issue of the “hump” in the exit road, however she had recently had a conversation with a coach driver in the car park who explained that the modern vehicles could deal with different levels in roads, so long term the current problem may not be an issue. 

27/14:
Highways Issues:

The Chairman referred Cllr. Sean Holden’s recent presentation of the plans for the Wilsey Green realignment.  There now appears to be quite a lot of public interest.  Cllr. Fletcher felt that the current flyers being circulated by the action group were not factually correct.  The Chairman agreed to include a paragraph in the next Newsletter setting out our view.  
28/14:
Litter and Litter Bins:
The new bins were nearly all in situ.  Richard Cooper from Cory Environmental who was aware that we were putting in the new bins has now left the company so there had been a breakdown in communications.  Once all the bins are in place we will let Cory have a complete list of where the bins are located.   
29/14:
Street Lighting:

The Clerk reported that a lantern had been damaged by fire in Wheatfield Drive.  It is believed that a firework caught the adjacent hedge alight.  The lantern had been replaced.  Cllr. Swann suggested that we should ask our contractors which concrete columns needed to be replaced in the near future on the Wheatfield/Oatfield Estate.
30/14:
Public Rights of Way:

In response to a question from Cllr. Swann, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that the Parish Council supported the claimed right of way in Angley Wood and had written to Kent County Council.
31/14:
Five Year Plan and Budget:

Members considered the Five Year Plan.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that further drainage investigation was needed in the Crane Valley.   As already mentioned, some of the concrete street lighting columns needed replacing.  Cllr. Swann responded to a question on whether we had a saving now that the lights are switched off at midnight, confirmed that this was the case and the new contract had taken this into account.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that no planned maintenance had so far been found necessary for the car parks. Responding to a question from Cllr. Fletcher she confirmed that it has been agreed to consider the recycling area at some time in the future; it is hoped that eventually there will be a doorstep collection for glass items and some of the containers could be removed. The Five Year Plan is filed with these Minutes.

Cllrs. Fletcher and Swann declared a prejudicial interest on the rents for allotments as they were allotment holders and therefore did not vote or enter into discussion.

Members reviewed the fees for allotments, recreations grounds and wayleaves.  After a full discussion Cllr. Veitch proposed that the rents for allotments should not be increased this year.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holmes and agreed.   With regard to the recreation grounds, it was agreed to increase the rent for the Bowls Club to £10 per annum; the Football Club £15.00 per annum and the Rugby Club – 5% per annum i.e. £420.  The lease for the Sissinghurst Tennis Club sets out the amount to be paid i.e. £2 per annum and therefore this cannot be increased.  
The Members fully discussed the budget figures put forward and amendments were made where necessary.  The Chairman informed Members that she had met Cllr. Swann prior to tonight’s meeting and had gone through all the figures. Cllr. Veitch then proposed that the Environmental Management Budget 2015/2016 as filed with these Minutes be agreed.  This was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.
Cllr. Hemsted wished to make a statement on the car parks.  Noting how much it was costing, he wondered whether people would still have wanted to take them on. Cllr. Swann reminded Members that initially the cost was expected to be £60,000 per year and it is now £50,000.  
Responding to a question from Cllr. Fletcher on how much the income from car parking charges would have been should the Borough had put in ticket machines, Cllr. Veitch suggested it would have been approximately £135,000 per year so realistically it is costing half what could have been collected in fees.  Cllr. Rook suggested that the economy of the town has benefited by the Parish Council taking over the car parks.  
32/14:
Items for Information:

a)
Cllr. Rook stated that the Kent & Sussex Courier will be coming to take some photographs at 12.30 pm on Friday as part of a story on the Community Centre.  
b)
Cllr. Goodchild mentioned that there was still a car upturned in the ditch on the A229 at the bottom of Camden Hill. It had been there for some time.  The Police were aware as it is taped off.
c)
Cllr. Hemsted stated that the salt spreader is still in his garage but had not been used.  After discussion he agreed to speak to Cllr. Bancroft with regard to where in the Village it would be best housed.  

d)
Cllr. Hemsted reported that the broken post outside of Trinity Church has finally been replaced together with some others.

e)
Cllr. Veitch informed Members that the disabled parking bay might soon be operational in front of Lloyds Chemists.  Cllr. Hemsted asked whether there could be any enforcement on people using the disabled bays in the Regal who were not always disabled or displaying a blue badge ticket.  

